
Minutes of Fairview City Council Meeting, Tuesday, June 23, 2015


Minutes of Fairview City Council Meeting held on Tuesday, June 23, 2015 at 7:30 p.m. at 165 North State Street, City of Fairview County of Sanpete, State of Utah.


Mayor Jeff Cox called the meeting to order at 7:32 p.m.  Council Members present were Bawb Nielsen, Cliff Wheeler, and Kenny Cox, Councilmen Cody Church and Casey Anderson joined in on a conference call. City employees present were Dave Taylor, Jan Anderson, Bob Bingham, Greg Sorensen, Garrett Sorensen, and Willy Rivera.
Citizens present were Shirley Johnson, Dawn Bridges, Rita Hendrickson, Joanne Brady, Susan Anderson, Garth Anderson, Eric Torman, LuDene Hamilton, Janice Taylor, Steven Kiefer, Wanda Terry, Jeri Brady, Linda McKenna, Sheshalyn Johnson, Judy Yelsman, Jim & Penny Hatfield, Bobbie Jo Hall, Brook Cox, Tom & Debbie Roaco, Michelle Coates, Lindsay Hope, and Jackie Parish.

City Mayor Jeff Cox offered the invocation and led the pledge of allegiance.
APROVAL OF MINUTES:

Councilman Bawb Nielsen moved to approve minutes from April 28, 2015 and May 26, 2015.  Councilman Kenny Cox seconded the motion.  The voting was Cliff Wheeler, Bawb Nielsen, Kenny Cox, Casey Anderson, and Cody Church in favor of.

APPEARANCES/COMMUNICATIONS:


Steve Kiefer – Regional Arts and Economic Development Counsel Introduction.  Mr. Kiefer would like to get the counsel to prepare a letter of endorsement supporting this organization.  The mission is to promote creative industries (arts, heritage, culture and entertainment).    They promote the creative industries, they assist communities in promoting local and regional assets, attractions, events, programs, etc. by providing web and social media marketing services.  They assist non-profit arts and cultural organizations with grant writing, administrative services, and other assistance.  They operate the Musinia Artists in Residency facilities, which assists local, regional, national, and international artists to enhance their careers and studies, and to bring world-class art to the region.  They operate Utah's first public Japanese Gardens and related horticultural apprenticeship programs.  They assist in the construction and operation of arts, cultural, and other interpretive facilities. In short, they accomplish this by gathering the assets, improve the product, drive the model, and create a new economic model.  The result is to create greater access and interest in arts, improve academic performance, promote business and industry, and improves the overall community.  They market the region as "Central Utah.  It is a non-profit organization.  The area includes the six-county area including Beaver.   They would like to build a visitor center in Richfield near I-70.  Other communities have shown interest.  Councilman Cliff Wheeler moved to support this organization with a letter of endorsement.  Councilman Kenny Cox seconded the motion.  The voting was Cliff Wheeler, Bawb Nielsen, Kenny Cox, Casey Anderson, and Cody Church in favor of.
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Leon Sidwell - Cemetery Concerns.  Mr. Sidwell was not present.  Mayor Jeff Cox addressed the citizens.  Many people were frustrated that flowers, shepherd hooks, etc. were taken off the graves/headstones.  Some were taken and some were left.  The same thing happened last year.  Mayor Cox stated that the Council made a policy that seven days after Memorial Day and/or holidays flowers, etc. placed on graves would be  removed.  He apologized for the removal of items that should not have been removed.  Mayor Cox stated that next year, he will personally help gather the flowers, etc. (volunteers are welcome to help) and that items, if not faded and in good shape, will be left that are right next to the cement border and on the headstone.  Many citizens voiced their frustration and one or two voiced their support.  They would like to see the City post the policy on the website so they have access to it.  It was asked who was going to reimburse the citizens for items taken.  There is some confusion with the wording on the sign attached to the gate regarding artificial flowers.   
REPORTS/ACTION ITEMS - BOARDS/COMMITTES/STAFF/OFFICERS:

Police Department.



Propose Closing City Property Adjacent to the Fairview city cemetery to Off-Road Vehicles and Shooting.  The signs that have been posted are no longer working.  Chief Bob Bingham presented to the Council a better solution.  Build a fence are the area to effectively block it.  He received a bid on fencing the area off.  It includes a gate.  The approximate cost would be $6,935.59 including a gate.  There is a liability issue also.  Mayor Cox and the Council would like to table this until they have a better understanding of where the budget is the next coming year.  


            Policy Discussion.  Chief Bingham contacted Lexipol, they provide service with policy and procedure manuals and continue to update any changes that may occur.  The charge for this service is around $500 a year.  The City does not have a policy currently in place.  If anything were to happen, someone could come back on the City.  Chief Bingham stated that $500 is pretty reasonable, if a lawyer were to draw one up, it would be very expensive.  The City can cancel at any time after a year commitment.  Councilman Kenny Cox moved to proceed with Lexipol to produce the policy and procedure manual for the police department.  Councilman Cliff Wheeler seconded the motion.  The voting was Cliff Wheeler, Bawb Nielsen, Kenny Cox, Casey Anderson, and Cody Church in favor of.



Emergency Plan Organization.  Chief Bingham asked if the City had developed an emergency plan after the fire in 2013.  There is not a plan in place.  It was suggested to take the county’s plan and make it so the City could use it.  Dave Taylor and Chief Bingham will work together on this and bring back to the Council to review.


Power Department.


Discussion of Policy Change in Regards to Meter Hook-up/Construction.  A few years back, the City Council changed the policy that the City would take care of the power to the transformer then the homeowner is responsible from the transformer to the home.  The power department would like to have this changed so that the City is responsible to the meter base.  They would also would like to take out the wire size.  It is 
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not realistic.  The homeowner will still be responsible for the trench if they go underground.  The homeowner will purchase the meter through the City along with the wire, etc.  Councilman Bawb Nielsen moved to accept the change to the current City power policy on new construction service installation. Where the City is responsible to the meter base.  Councilman Kenny Cox seconded the motion.  The voting was Cliff Wheeler, Bawb Nielsen, Kenny Cox, Casey Anderson, and Cody Church in favor of.  The Council would like to see this change come back in a resolution format.


UAMPS Carbon Free Power Project Update.  UAMPS is ask for the City's  opinion-- dose the City want to participate or not.  The ending cost is a floating number.  The City's participation is very small, less than half of one percent.  Even at that cost, it will be a substantial amount.  Right now it will cost a couple of thousand dollars for the City to say move forward.  There is an additional phase, is the City interested or not.  The City can leave the project, the City does not have to commit to a future amount of money.  Coal and natural gas are becoming less needed etc.  This is why this project was started.  A representative from UAMPS can come and give the Council a presentation if further clarification is needed.  It will cost around three or four thousand dollars.  This will put the City through another year of site development.  It was asked how soon do they need the money--  probably September.  Mayor Cox would like to have a presentation from UAMPS sometime in July.  The real question is-- is Fairview City interested.  Councilman Casey Anderson's opinion is that the City is interested.  The City Council is interested, as far as making a commitment, not yet.   
  
Water department. 



Water Restriction Discussion.  There were some issues with the well, but they are fixed.  They have found out the well can only run four hours a day.  Almost producing normal.  It is keeping up with demand.  Because of the demand, there is a   concern with people using culinary water to water outside.  Mayor asked the citizens to try not to water with culinary water.  His fear is that the wells will not be able to keep up.  At that time, then the City will be forced to enforce.  Get word out.  


July 24th Update.  Need Council’s help on Saturday for derby ticket sales.  Over all doing well on schedule.  Need to brand the seats.  



Dance Hall Update.  The City received an email from the builder who built the dance hall.  Serious damage has been done from a mistake made by the roofer.  There is a leak in the girls' dressing room.  It has damaged the floor and wall, to the point, the subfloor will have to replaced.  The City has been working with the architect to get the responsible party to pony up.  Valley Builders (roofing business is no longer in business) is trying to find someone to fund it.  Valley Builders have taken the lead.  They would like the roofer's insurance to pay for it.  The email says they will get it fixed.  They will work with the insurance.  The City does not have a time when it will get it done.  They need to have two bids to Majestic Builders, they will open up the floors.  


Election Candidate Update.  Those running for office are  incumbent Cliff Wheeler, Sean Rawlinson, Kaelyn Sorensen. Bob St. Jacques, and Mike Jarman.  

Note:  Budget Hearing - August 12, 2015 at 7:30 p.m. 
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COUNCIL REPORTS:


Mayor Jeff Cox.  The dedication of the city hall will be July 23 at 3 p.m. There will be a ribbon cutting for both the library and city hall.  The dedication will be held in the front.

Councilman Casey Anderson Carrie Christensen is asking for the Council’s help in finding a vehicle for them to use in the parade.  Mayor Cox will get with her.     

APPROVAL OF VOUCHERS:

Councilman Cody Church moved to approve the vouchers from May 23, 2015 to June 19, 2015.  Councilman Casey Anderson seconded the motion.  The voting was Cliff Wheeler, Bawb Nielsen, Kenny Cox, Casey Anderson, and Cody Church in favor of.
ADJOURNMENT:

Councilman Cody Church moved to adjourn the meeting at 8:40 p.m. Councilman Kenny Cox seconded the motion.  The motion carried in favor of.  

_______________________________________

City Recorder


Date 


